GENERAL INFORMATION BULLETIN - Series 14 Heart Mountain, Wyoming

#### Issue Call for 1200 More Beet Workers

A call for 1,200 workers needed immediately to help save Woming sugar beet crop was issued today by B. R. Paulley, U. S. Employment Service chief at Casper now in Heart Mountain.

"Wyoming's 1942 crop will provide 26-pound annual sugar rations for 7,000,000 Americans if it can be harvested," Paulley declared. "Unless the work is started immediately the nation will stand to lose a large portion of this crop," he pointed out.

Paulley asserted plans are ready to close schools, stores and government offices temporarily to make manpower available for the harvest if necessary.

The harvest has started already in some sections of the state while in others the topping work will begin by mid-week. Workers are now being recruited for labor in the Worland, Sheridan and Lovell areas. Later workers are wanted in the Wheatland and Torrington districts.

The season will last from five to six weeks and workers will be dispatched within a day or two after signing up. Transportation difficulties encountered in sending out workers to Montana will not be experienced in most Wyoming areas.

Prices being paid are \$1.05 per ten for the first 12 tens from each acre.

Ninety-five cents will be paid for each ten in excess of 12 tepped in each acre.

Paulley emphasized that this is dump weight, or the weight for which the farmer is paid. Inexperienced men willing to work can make \$6 for a day's work, Paulley said.

Applications are being taken at 12-25 where full details are available. Several Japanese farmers in Wyoming have applied to the U. S. Employment Service for workers.

Joe Carroll, housing and employment officer, announced yesterday that 370 workers have left Heart Mountain for the beet harvest. Of these 185 went to the Billings area, 77 to Hardin and 118 to Sidney, all in Montana.

#### Distribute Assembly Center Checks Wednesday

Distribution of Santa Anita, Pomona and North Portland center payrolls will begin at 8 a.m. Wednesday, Sept. 23, at the postoffice sub-station, 21-26. Santa Anita checks cover the period from August 16 into September. Pomona checks are for the period from Aug. 8 to Sept. 9. The Santa Anita payroll totals \$7,205.31, Pomona \$6,683.34, Portland \$213.85. A \$7 check from Tularo brings the total to \$14,109.50. Arrangements for cashing checks will be announced as soon as they are completed.

#### Three Granted Release to Attend Colleges

Two Heart Mountain colonists, the first to be released to continue their educations, left Monday night a few hours after receiving clearance from the Denver office. The two are Harry Murakami, who left to attend Wheaton College, Wheaton, Ill., and Shigeo Yuge, who is to attend William Jewel College at Liberty, Mo.

Yuji Morita, who received his clearance at the same time, is to leave this evening for Heidelburg College, Tiffin, Ohio.

Clearance for several other colonists is expected in a few days.

#### Colonists With Law Training Sought

An urgent call for all colonists with law training was issued today by Philip W. Barber, chief of community services.

Barber declared that persons with legal experience are needed to set up the court system and requested all qualified persons to see him immediately.

2 -2 - 7 - 17

In case of a rattlesnake bite, the first thing to do, according to fr. Wilfre Hanaoka, medical officer, is to apply a tourniquet above the wound to stop the blood from circulating in that area. Next two cross incisions, deep enough to cause bleeding, are made over each of the fang marks with a clean knife or razor. As much blood as possible is then sucked out through the cuts, either by mouth or by a rubber suction cap available for this purpose. A doctor should be summoned immediately. Care should be taken to move the patient as little as possible. The main thing is to draw out as much of the poisonous venom as possible before it has time to enter into the circulation of the body.

# Center Hospital Gets X-Ray Machine

A brand new, fully-equipped General Electric X-ray machine, weighing close to three tons, is the latest addition to the Center hospital's fast-growing list of modern equipment. The machine, a massive unit costing the Government thousands of dollars, will be ready for use sometime this week. The hospital also has a smaller, portable mobile X-ray machine.

# Sadataki First Appendectomy Case Here

On an examination table hastily borrowed from the clinic to serve as an operating table, William Sadataki, 25, of 2-4-E, was the first colonist to undergo an appendectomy at the Center hospital here at 6 p.m. on Thursday, Sept. 17. The operation was performed by Drs. Wilfred Hanaoka and Morton Kimure.

## Workers Must Est in Own Wess Halls

All workers, except firemen, must eat in mess halls assigned them in their respective blocks, Ernest L. Hawes, chief steward, announced.

Firemen were granted exception because of the emergency nature of their work. This arrangement was sanctioned by C. E. kachford, project director, and Dr. Charles E. Irwin, chief medicel officer.

### . surface . Al Mondana Ingineer Makes fire Inspection

David So Thomas, engineer of Board of Underwriters of the Pacific from Butte, Montana, made a comprehensive fire inspection of the camp. Generally the project fire question is fair, he said, but added that a few common hazards do exist and will have to be investigated.

Thomas instructed the local fire department in fire-fighting tactics and commented on the splendid work already performed by the group.

#### Carpenters Rush Work on Celotex Lining

Twenty barracks per day is the goal set for this week by 650 carpenters and their aides who are installing celotex walls and ceilings. More than 60 barracks have been completed. This work is expected to be finished within three weeks.

Ben Lummis; project engineer, stated that there is ample supply of celotex, lumber and nails: Slight delays in the work have been caused by transportation difficulties. Colonists are asked to refrain from taking lumber for their own use until the work is completed. About 350 man-hours are required to complete each barrack.

### Well Baby Clinic Will Open Friday

Mothers are invited to bring their children, one month to six years of age, to the Well Baby and Preschool Clinic this Friday, Sept. 25, at the Hospital clinic building, No. 15. Pr. Paul K. Ito will be in charge of this clinic which is being organized to give mothers the opportunity to have a doctor regularly check on their children's growth and development, and to take care of babies.

Only well children are to be brought to this clinic which will be open every Friday between 10-11:30 a.m.

#### 15 Nisei Soldiers Here on Furlough

Fifteen U.S. soldiers are now spending their furloughs with their families and relatives here. Among the men in uniform seen on the center grounds are Joe Arakaki and David Tsuruda of Fort Riley, Kansas; Jimmy H. Snohera of Camp Berkley, Texas; Mas Muraoka and Tai Tomata of Camp Crowder, Arkansas; Hughes Tsuneishi of Camp Grant, Illinois and Satoshi Nishioka, Mas Kewashima, George Nariki, Henry H. Gibo, Kazuyoshi Yamano, Mas Oyama and Roy Mitsuda.

#### Seek Additional Workers for Bean Harvest

To speed up bean harvesting, a call for additional farm workers among Heart Mountein colonists has been issued by farmers of Powell, Wyoming.

Joe Carroll, housing and placement officer, announced that men desiring to volunteer should report to his office in the Administration building for interviews.

#### Training Program Planned in Ceramics

A thorough training program and industrial production of pottery, brick and tile are planned, providing the experimental work of the next two months proves successful, Philip W. Barber, community services head, announced.

Daniel Rhodes, who has been doing graduate work at the Alfred University, New York, arrived recently and is expected to give instruction in ceramics.

#### Panel Discussion on Cooperatives Slated

A panel discussion on "Why Cooperatives" will be held Wednesday, Sept. 23, from 7:30 p.m. at 22-25, according to Lafayette No. 1, temporary chairman.

Among the topics to be discussed include "The government and consumer program in this center", "The philosophy of cooperation", "Rochdele principles" and "Co-op at Manzagar."

Those interested in cooperatives are invited to attend the meeting.

#### Colonists Receive Instructions on Use of Stoves

Instructions on the use of coal stoves are being given voluntarily to colonists by four inspectors, it was revealed by R. O. Griffin, internal security head. The quartet includes Frank Kurihara, acting chief inspector, Takashi Mitsunaga, Yoshitaka Ono and Tetsuo Uyeda.

Damaged fire hydrants should be reported to the fire department immediately.

#### General Information

Although shoveling of dirt for protective embankment around buildings is strictly voluntary on part of residents, Ben Lummis, chief engineer, urges that this be done before start of extremely cold weather. Embankments should be about  $1\frac{1}{2}$  feet in height for adequate protection, Lummis advised.

Fire regulations prohibit the parking of automobiles within 30 feet of barracks and other camp buildings. Drivers are continued to observe this regulation, especially with regerds to trucks parked overnight near barracks.

A business essistance and consulting service is now set up at the Information office, 21-25, with Atsushi J. Yamamoto temporarily in charge. Yamamoto is open to consultation regarding securities, investments and property management and will assist in writing of business letters.

Bean and beet field workers who will be absent from Heart Mountain for a month to six weeks, must report their new addresses to their selective service board through Clarence Uno at the Information office, 21-25, John Nelson, administrative officer announced yesterday.

#### Registration for Elementary Grades Set

Late inductees will have an opportunity to register for elementary grades (first through sixth) on Weanesday, Sept. 23, at the following recreation halls:

6-25 for blocks 1, 2, 6, 8, 7 17-26 for blocks 9, 12, 17, 20 15-25 for blocks 14, 15, 21, 22 28-25 for blocks 25, 27, 28, 29 30-25 for blocks 23, 24, 30

New ruling that children who become six years of age on or before Dec. 1 may enroll in the first grade was announced by P. L. Christensen, elementary school principal.

#### Magazine Editor Visits Heart Mountain

Clarence W. Hall, editor of the magazine Christian Advocate, a Methodist publication with a nation-wide circulation, was a visitor at Heart Mountain Monday. Hall talked with both Administration officials and colonists to gather material for publication.

#### Seek Persons Interested in Teaching English

Persons interested in teaching English language classes for older people are requested to contact Earl Wood of the education division at the Administration building or Albert S. Date at 23-23-F from 9-11 a.m. Wednesdey through Saturday.

#### Harmonica Band Meets Twice Weekly

A harmonics band has been organized and regular practices are held twice weekly on Mondays and Wednesdays in the north half of 22-26 from 8-10 p.m. The band is directed by Tatsuo Morizawa.

Harmonica classes are also held twice weekly at the same locale and time. Beginners meet on Tuesday and Friday evenings, while a special class for girls is slated on Thursdays from 8-10 p.m.

#### Women's Glee Club Meets Tonight

Momen's Glee club under Mrs. Opel Carter will hold its weekly practice Tuesday, Sept. 22, at 7:30 p.m. in Recreation hell 6-25. The girls are now practicing a four-pert song. The glee club is sponsored by the Recreation department.

#### Two Meetings Scheduled by Recreation Department

Two meetings under the Recreation department are scheduled for Wednesday, Sept. 23, at the teachers' meeting room at the south end of the hospital. At 9 a.m., all persons interested in boys' activities are to meet with Marlin T. Kurtz, Recreation director. At 2 p.m., Sally Hilliers, physical education instructor, will conduct a meeting for those interested in any phase of women and girls' sport activity.

Young men and women interested in recreational or athletic leadership are needed to carry out the extensive program planned, Joe Suski, athletics head announced. Those interested are requested to fill out application forms, obtained from Marlin Kurtz, acting recreation director, at the Administration building.

Boys interested in six-man touch footbell are urged to form teams and sign up at Recreation headquarters, 12-26. Squads should be composed of a maximum of 10 players. Leagues will be formed according to age classifications, Joe Suski, athletics head, said.

#### Four Husky Men Needed as Swampers

Work is available for four husky men as swampers. The job entitles the workers to special privileges, but only steady workers will be considered.

Those interested are asked to see Ben Lummis, project engineer in the Administration building.